
 

MEETING NOTICE & AGENDA 
Please be advised that the River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (R2CTPO) 

BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
(BPAC) will be meeting on: 

 
  DATE:  Wednesday, March 8, 2023 
 
  TIME:  2:00 P.M.         
     
  PLACE:  Daytona Beach Intl. Airport 

(Airline Conference Room) 
700 Catalina Drive 

     Daytona Beach, Florida 32114  
******************************************************************************  

BPAC  
Wednesday, March 8, 2023 2:00 PM (EST)  

 
Join the BPAC meeting on your computer or mobile app 

Click here to join the meeting 
Meeting ID: 235 315 969 687  

Passcode: nG59q4 
Download Teams | Join on the web 

Or call in (audio only) 
+1 561-484-5911    253734333#   United States, West Palm Beach 

Phone Conference ID: 253 734 333# 
Find a local number | Reset PIN 

 
****************************************************************************** 
  Dr. Jason Aufdenberg, Chairperson 

 
AGENDA 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL/DETERMINATION OF QUORUM/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
II. PUBLIC COMMENT/PARTICIPATION (Length of time at the discretion of the Chairperson) 

NOTE: 
Microsoft Teams has been 

established for remote 
participation. 

 

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_ZWVlNDljOTMtM2Q0Zi00ZTk5LWFlODEtYmI2MWVkZmZhYzg4%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%22d5f4bfa4-fe50-42f9-af2c-96701c15da1c%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22d51a8b9b-dd47-4eff-a5f0-25a5d28255cd%22%7d
https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoft-teams/download-app
https://www.microsoft.com/microsoft-teams/join-a-meeting
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/77605b64-9f58-4d90-a096-cdcdc34b47d2?id=30971439
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/usp/pstnconferencing
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III. ACTION ITEMS                     
  
A. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 8, 2023 BPAC MEETING MINUTES 

(Contact: Debbie Stewart) (Enclosure, pages XX) 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF TRAIL FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES (Contact: 
Stephan Harris) (Enclosure, pages XX)  
 

B. UPDATE ON THE 2023 R2CTPO ANNUAL CALL FOR PROJECTS AND PROJECT 
PRIORITY PROCESS (Contact: Stephan Harris) (Enclosure, pages XX)  

                      
V. STAFF COMMENTS (Enclosure, page X)  
 

→ BPAC Project Review Subcommittee Meeting 
→ Mobility Week 2022 Bicycle Lane Design Contest Winners 

    
VI. INFORMATION ITEMS (Enclosure, pages XX)               

   

→ BPAC Attendance Record 
→ News Release-Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) Grant 
→ TPO Board Report 
→ TPO Outreach & Activities           

 
VI. BPAC MEMBER COMMENTS (Enclosure, page X)             

 
VII. ADJOURNMENT (Enclosure, page X)  

 

***The next meeting of the BPAC will be on Wednesday, April 12, 2023*** 
 
 

NOTE:  Individuals covered by the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 in need of accommodations for this public meeting 
should contact the River to Sea TPO office, 1 Deuce Court, Suite 100, Daytona Beach, Florida 32124; (386) 226-0422, extension 
20416, at least five (5) working days prior to the meeting date. 
 
NOTE: If any person decides to appeal a decision made by the board with respect to any matter considered at such meeting 
or hearing, he/she will need a record of the proceedings including all testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be 
based.  To that end, such person will want to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made. 
 
NOTE:  The River to Sea TPO does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age, religion, disability and 
family status. Those with questions or concerns about nondiscrimination, those requiring special assistance under the Americans 
with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990, or those requiring language assistance (free of charge) should contact Pamela Blankenship at 
386.226.0422 or pblankenship@r2ctpo.org. 

 
 

mailto:pblankenship@r2ctpo.org


SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

MARCH 8, 2023 

III. ACTION ITEMS

A. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 8, 2023 BPAC MEETING MINUTES

BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

Minutes are prepared for each meeting and must be approved by the BPAC.  The February 
8, 2023 BPAC meeting minutes were revised to incorporate additional member comments 
as requested and are provided with this agenda packet for your review. 

ACTION REQUESTED: 

MOTION TO APPROVE THE FEBRUARY 8, 2023 BPAC MEETING MINUTES 
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Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) 
Meeting Minutes 
February 8, 2023 

 
Members Physically Present:     Representing: 
Doug Hall        Daytona Beach Alternate 
Terry Lodge        DeBary 
Ted Wendler, Vice Chairperson      DeLand 
Luis Leal        Deltona 
Paul Eik         Flagler Beach 
Larry Coletti         Flagler County 
Tom Ryan        Holly Hill 
Nic Mostert        New Smyrna Beach 
Bob Storke        Orange City 
Gayle Belin         Ormond Beach 
Andrew Dodzik        Palm Coast Alternate 
Mark Oebbecke        Ponce Inlet  
Maggie Ardito        Volusia County District 1 
Jason Aufdenberg, Chairperson      Volusia County At-Large Alternate 
Meghan Lindsey (non-voting)     Volusia County Parks & Recreation 
 
Members Virtually Present:     Representing: 
Nancy Epps       Ponce Inlet Alternate 
Gwen Perney (non-voting)       Port Orange 
Christy Gillis        South Daytona  
Tim Grigsby        Volusia County, District 4 
John Cotton (non-voting)       Votran 
 
Members/Technical Appointees Absent:    Representing: 
Adam Mengel        Flagler County 
Patrick McCallister       Lake Helen 
Rob Brinson       Volusia County School Board 
Chris Daun (excused)      Volusia County Council Chair 
Roy Walters       Volusia County at Large 
Stephanie Moss (non-voting)      FDOT 
       
Others Physically Present:      Representing: 
Stephan Harris       TPO Staff 
Anne Ruby       Citizens for Responsible Development (C4RD) 
Mark Trebitz       FDOT  
Celine Bounds       FDOT 
Jesse Blouin       FDOT  
Victor Muchuruza      HDR, Inc. 
Donna Graybill       Ghyabi Consulting 
Nathan Silva       RS&H 
Richard Hamilton       Scenic A1A 
 
Others Virtually Present:      Representing: 
Debbie Stewart, Recording Secretary    TPO Staff 
Pam Blankenship       TPO Staff 
Colleen Nicoulin       TPO Staff 
Eileen Sharp       Citizen 
Jennifer Carver       FDOT  
 
I. Call to Order / Roll Call / Determination of Quorum / Pledge of Allegiance 
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The meeting of the River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (TPO) Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee 
(BPAC) was called to order at 2:00 p.m. by Chairperson Jason Aufdenberg. The roll was called and it was determined 
that a quorum was physically present.  Due to the COVID-19 virus, the meeting was held in a hybrid format with 14 
voting and one non-voting member physically present; and two voting and three non-voting members virtually 
present.   
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was given. 
 
Chairperson Aufdenberg stated the members participating virtually are doing so as a result of social distancing 
restrictions associated with COVID-19.  Rulings from the Florida Attorney General require that the members 
physically present vote to allow virtual participation due to “extraordinary circumstances”.  
 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Eik to allow members attending virtually to participate and vote.  The 

motion was seconded by Mr. Hall and carried unanimously. 
 

II. Public Comment/Participation  
 
There were no public comments. 
 

III. Action Items 
 

A. Review and Recommend Approval of January 11, 2023 BPAC Meeting Minutes 
 

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Lodge to approve the January 11, 2023 BPAC meeting minutes.  The 
motion was seconded by Mr. Dodzik and carried unanimously.   

 
B. Review and Recommend Approval of Resolution 2023-## Adopting the River to Sea TPO 2023 Safety 

Performance Targets 
 

Mr. Harris reviewed the five safety performance measures included in the 2023 River to Sea TPO safety 
performance targets.  The TPO adopted independent targets in previous years but this year we are asking for a 
recommendation to adopt a target of zero for each of the five performance measures.  It is part of the Vision 
Zero concept and will align us with FDOT’s Vision Zero campaign as well as with other TPOs.  The TPO applied 
for the Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) grant and adoption of Vision Zero is required as part of that grant.  
 
Members discussed the safety targets and the reasons for moving away from a percentage reduction to a Vision 
Zero target.  It was discussed if this target is an attainable goal versus a percentage reduction; it was explained 
a Vision Zero target will align the TPO with its partners and the goal will be easier to reach if we are working in 
concert with them.  Funding is also part of the decision; the SS4A grant funding is directly tied to the adoption 
of Vision Zero.   

 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Storke to recommend approval of Resolution 2023-## adopting the 

River to Sea TPO 2023 Safety Performance Targets.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leal and 
carried unanimously.   

 
C. Appointment/Reappointment of 2023 BPAC Project Review Subcommittee Members 

 
Mr. Harris stated this is an opportunity for the existing BPAC Project Review Subcommittee members to 
continue to serve and for members not on the subcommittee to volunteer to serve.  He explained the TPO’s 
annual Call for Projects is currently open and the TPO is accepting project applications from local governments 
for bicycle/pedestrian projects through February 28, 2023.  The BPAC Project Review Subcommittee will 
convene next month to review and score those applications; TPO staff will take those scores and create a draft 
priority list.  Staff will work with subcommittee members to schedule a meeting that works with their schedules. 
 
Members discussed the subcommittee and the Call for Projects process; no applications have been received yet; 
however, the application period is still open.  It is not unusual for project sponsors to wait to the end of the 
cycle to submit applications.  Three feasibility studies have been completed since July 2022 and the project 
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sponsors have all indicated they will be submitting applications for funding.  Those studies include the Jackson 
Street sidewalk (Port Orange); the Deland West Greenway (Deland); and the Anastasia Drive shared use path 
(South Daytona).  Project sponsors can attend the subcommittee meeting to speak on behalf of their projects; 
however, they cannot submit new information after the application period closes on February 28, 2023.  The 
subcommittee also meets in the fall to review the applications and suggest any improvements for the next Call 
for Projects cycle. 
 
MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Belin to reappoint Ms. Ardito, Ms. Belin, Mr. Aufdenberg, Mr. Lodge, 

Mr. Mostert, Mr. Walters, and Mr. Wendler to the 2023 BPAC Project Review Subcommittee.  The 
motion was seconded by Mr. Wendler and carried unanimously.   

 
D. Appointment/Reappointment of 2023 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Members 

 
Mr. Harris stated the TIP Subcommittee evaluates the non-bicycle/pedestrian project applications which are the 
traffic operations/safety and planning study applications.  This subcommittee is comprised of volunteers from 
the BPAC, the CAC and TCC. 
 
Ms. Belin stated she has served on this subcommittee for the last several years but cannot serve this year. 
 
Mr. Harris stated this subcommittee will meet once or twice (depending on the number of applications received) 
to score the project applications for traffic operations/safety and planning studies.  They also meet in the fall to 
review the applications and suggest any improvements for the next Call for Projects cycle. 
 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Dodzik to reappoint Mr. Eik and Mr. Storke to the 2023 Transportation 

Improvement Program (TIP) Subcommittee.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Coletti and carried 
unanimously.   

 
 IV.            Presentation and Discussion Items     

  
A. Presentation and Discussion of FDOT’s Resilience Action Plan 

 
Ms. Jennifer Carver, FDOT, gave a PowerPoint presentation on FDOT’s Resilience Action Plan (RAP) which is 
under development and required by the state.  She provided information on FDOT’s family of statewide plans.  
FDOT’s resilience policy was adopted in 2020 and resilience is defined as the ability to adapt to changing 
conditions, and prepare for, withstand, and recover from disruption of the transportation system.  They will 
identify risks related to storms, flooding, sea level rise, etc.; and incorporate strategies to avoid, mitigate or 
eliminate impacts.   She reviewed some of the tools FDOT has developed including the Resilience Quick Guide 
and sketch mapping tool that TPOs can use to incorporate resiliency into their long range transportation plans 
(LRTP).  She explained how FDOT is incorporating resiliency into their projects and noted that resiliency is not 
just a coastal issue but includes inland flooding, detours, causeways, and supply chain issues.  The Regional 
Planning Council worked with the TPO on a resilience plan for this area.  She explained the three specific goals 
of the RAP identified by the Legislature and the required elements of the RAP, some of which are rolled into a 
vulnerability assessment of the state highway system.  She reviewed the vulnerability assessment map of the 
state for sea level rise, storm surge and flood zones and the prioritization of that assessment, as well as RAP 
strategy areas.  The next steps for the RAP include finalizing the vulnerability assessment and prioritization; 
continuing outreach; finalizing the strategies; technical assistance and the database.  FDOT plans to hold a public 
comment period for the RAP in May.  She explained the federal Promoting Resilience Operations for 
Transformative, Efficient, and Cost-Saving Transportation (PROTECT) program that is part of the Infrastructure 
Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA); it funds specific resilience improvements and resilience portions of projects.  
There are formula funds allocated to FDOT districts and discretionary grant funding will also be available that 
local municipalities will be able to apply for.  This program also includes an optional Resiliency Improvement 
Plan similar to the RAP but it includes a few additional requirements; once FDOT has completed the RAP, they 
will enhance it to meet the requirements of the federal plan.  Once that plan is approved by FHWA, it will allow 
anyone receiving PROTECT funds in the state an opportunity for a higher federal share.   
 
Members discussed the presentation.  The difference between center line miles versus lane miles was explained.  
The RAP is due to the Governor and Legislature by June 2023.  It was asked if the Army Corp of Engineers was 
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involved with this plan; FDOT works with the Army Corp of Engineers on some projects and FDOT is involved if 
the Army Corp of Engineers has studies underway.  This presentation is available on the TPO’s website; there is 
also a page on the TPO’s website dedicated to resiliency.  It was asked if FDOT has had any projects rejected 
because of newfound risks; FDOT may look at relocating facilities after damage as one option but they 
coordinate with the local communities; it is done on a case-by-case basis.  SR A1A was discussed; there are two 
segments FDOT is evaluating.  It was noted that the SR A1A Resiliency Plan is on the TPO’s website; the plan 
addresses erosion and the road itself from Volusia County north to Flagler County.  It was asked if retrofitting 
infrastructure would be an option if a train is brought to Daytona Beach to go to Orlando; that would not fall 
under resilience but might under the carbon reduction program or Complete Streets.  It would have to go 
through the TPO’s priority process before getting to FDOT.     

B. Presentation and Discussion of I-95 Interchanges at US 1 and LPGA Boulevard

Mr. Mark Trebitz, FDOT, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the I-95 at US 1 interchange; he announced a public 
hearing will be held in March regarding this project and the preferred alternative.  The existing interchange is
one of the oldest in the state and some of its features are sub-standard.  He reviewed the purpose and need of
the project; accommodate existing and future travel demand; improve safety; reduce congestion and improve
mobility; and enhance safety for all modes of transportation.  A public meeting was held regarding the
alternatives and the preferred alternative is a diverging diamond interchange; US 1 will be widened to six lanes
and the bicycle/pedestrian features will be upgraded.  He explained how the diverging diamond interchange will
work and the overall benefits of it.  He showed a graphic of the preferred diverging diamond interchange at US
1 including improvements to the surrounding area; he noted a video is available of the project at
www.cflroads.com.  The project will replace the bridges over US 1 and the FEC railroad tracks and will require
the acquisition of right-of-way of the existing Sunoco station/Florida Citrus businesses in the southeast quadrant
as well as partial right-of-way impacts for the frontage road and intersections.

Members discussed the presentation and where the crosswalks will be located. Discussion ensued regarding the 
crosswalks.  (Discussion was muffled on the recording.)

Mr. Trebitz continued the presentation and reviewed the project schedule; he announced a hybrid public
hearing will be held in March; it will be virtual on March 29, 2023, and in-person on March 30, 2023 at The
Chapel in Ormond Beach.  There is an overlap of the PD&E and design phases that is currently ongoing; both
phases are fully funded.  The right-of-way phase is partially funded for FY 2027 and construction is currently
unfunded; however, if the Moving Florida Forward initiative is approved, it would provide full funding for the
project and advance construction.

Members discussed the presentation; it was noted that construction will take approximately two years to
complete.  The safety components of the project surrounding the frontage road were discussed.  (The discussion
was muffled on the recording.)

Ms. Celine Bounds, FDOT, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the I-95 at LPGA Boulevard interchange; the
project limits are from US 92 to Williamson Boulevard and includes the Tomoka River Bridge.  She noted that
the project area is experiencing unprecedented growth that is expected to continue as there is more
development coming.  She reviewed the existing safety concerns and provided crash statistics for 2015 to 2019,
including bicycle/pedestrian crashes.  These crashes are directly correlated to congestion in the area.  She
reviewed the project’s purpose and need; to accommodate future transportation demand, including
bicycle/pedestrian traffic; and to enhance safety for the interchange and surrounding area.  She reviewed the
project schedule; they are currently in the PD&E phase which is overlapping with design. Right-of-way is partially 
funded and construction is currently unfunded.

Ms. Belin asked where construction funding would come from and if the developers are being assessed impact
fees; they are building the homes and contributing to the congestion.

Mr. Jesse Blouin, FDOT, explained the impact fees are between the city and the developers and not something
FDOT is involved in.  At this time, FDOT is relying on federal funds for this project.
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Mr. Hall asked if traffic signals will be installed in the area and if they would include Accessible Pedestrian Signals 
(APS). 

Ms. Bounds replied yes; traffic signals will be installed between US 92 and the interchange.  APS are part of 
FDOT standards for each intersection.  She continued the presentation and noted the alternatives being 
evaluated include a no-build alternative; and a build alternative widening LPGA Boulevard, adding 
bicycle/pedestrian features, replacing and widening the Tomoka River Bridge, and modifying the existing I-95 
interchange.  She reviewed the corridor improvements for LPGA Boulevard between US 92 and Tymber Creek 
Road, and between Tymber Creek to Williamson Boulevard.  There will be a shared use path for the entire 
section.  The Tomoka River Bridge will be widened to three 11-foot travel lanes in each direction with a 12-foot 
shared use path on both sides.  She reviewed the I-95 interchange evaluation that was conducted and noted the 
signalized turbine interchange is the best alternative; she showed an aerial graphic of what that would look like. 
It was noted that the bridge will accommodate bicyclists/pedestrians and that there will be an opportunity to 
widen it again if there is more development in the future.  She announced a public meeting will be held on 
February 28, 2023 at 5:30 pm at the LPGA International Clubhouse.   

The widening of Williamson Boulevard was asked about and it was explained it is a Volusia County project, not 
FDOT.  Members discussed the presentation and the configuration; it was explained how the ramps would work. 
They discussed funding for the different phases of the project.  The bicycle/pedestrian components of the 
project were discussed, including the shared-use paths; it was explained the path is adjacent to the roadway. 

V. Staff Comments

→ Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety Buck Slip

Ms. Blankenship stated she is working with FDOT on the buck slip that will be included in Flagler County’s
registration renewals.  They are nearing completion and are in the last round of edits.

Ms. Blankenship announced FDOT is hosting a bike helmet fitting class on March 9, 2023 from 10:00 am to 12:00
pm at the District 5 office in Deland.  She noted that the helmets the TPO and FDOT fit must be fitted by a
certified helmet fitter.  It is a two-hour class with a short presentation and hands-on instruction; it is being
sponsored by the Bike/Ped Resource Center at the University of Florida through a grant from Alert Today Florida.
If members are interested contact her or Ms. Stephanie Moss, FDOT.

→ Relocation of River to Sea TPO Office

Mr. Harris announced this is the last month the BPAC meeting will be held at this office; the building has had
ongoing issues with water intrusion which worsened after Hurricanes Ian and Nicole.  Although the TPO has
always complied with the terms of its lease, the existing lease is being terminated by the landlord effective
February 28, 2023.  He noted that the TPO is halfway into a ten-year lease and that all tenants in the building
are having their leases terminated.  Starting next month, and through at least June, the TPO Board and advisory
committee meetings will be held at the Airline Room at the Daytona Beach International Airport; it is on the first
floor to the right of the ticket counters.  Parking will be located in the short-term parking lot and will be validated.

Ms. Nicoulin explained the TPO was only given a 60-day notice to vacate the building and because of the tight
timeframe to relocate, we had to find a space to accommodate our needs for the short-term; any space that
the TPO would move into long-term would require a build-out to accommodate our needs including a large
conference room.  The short-term solution is a city of Daytona Beach property on LPGA Boulevard at the Tennis
Center; it is not big enough for TPO Board and committee meetings, is not on a bus line and is not conducive to
traveling there by bicycle; the TPO will operate on a day-to-day basis there while we explore the long-term
options.  The TPO was told by the landlord that they cannot repair the building while it is occupied and therefore,
they have terminated all leases.  She is working on the lease for the temporary space; a six-month initial lease
with the option to extend it on a month-to-month basis.

Members discussed the situation and it was asked if the TPO could return to this building once repairs are
completed; that is not an option.  It was asked if they suspect mold and if that is why the landlord is exercising
an emergency termination; it was explained that there is a clause in the lease that if, in the landlord’s opinion,
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damage cannot be fixed within 120 days, they can terminate the lease.  There was water intrusion with 
Hurricane Ian but it was immediately cleaned up and mediated.  Two separate vendors tested the space and 
indicated our space was in the allowable range but other spaces in the building had issues. 
 

→ Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) Grant 
 
Mr. Harris announced the TPO was notified by the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) on February 1, 2023 
that it was awarded the full amount of the SS4A grant we applied for; he referred to the page on the TPO’s 
website for the SS4A grant and noted general information about the grant as well as a list of award recipients 
nationwide can be found there.   There were several recipients in Florida including MetroPlan Orlando, Lake 
County and Mount Dora.  The TPO was awarded the full amount of $320,000 in federal funds; the 20% match ill 
be provided by Volusia and Flagler Counties.  The TPO will start preparations for the grant which will take at 
least until the end of the fiscal year in June 2023; an agreement needs to be executed between the US DOT and 
the TPO as well as interlocal agreements with Volusia and Flagler Counties.  The TPO’s budget, the TIP and the 
LRTP will all need to be amended; and a consultant hired to help perform the work.  This was the first grant 
cycle and a comprehensive action plan will be developed to submit for implementation in the third grant cycle.  
He will keep the BPAC updated on SS4A grant activities.  It is listed as an urban grant; however, it covers the 
entire geographic area of both Volusia and Flagler Counties, including the rural areas.  
 

  VI.     Information Items 
→ BPAC Attendance Record 
→ TPO Board Report 
→ TPO Outreach and Activities  
→ Votran Service Changes 

 
VII.      BPAC Member Comments 

 
Mr. Coletti stated he attended the Flagler/Palm Coast Home Show this past weekend and was pleased to see the tax 
collector’s office fitting and donating bike helmets; FDOT supplied those helmets. 
 
Ms. Ardito stated the Active Transportation Workshop was held January 27, 2023; Mr. Mostert, Mr. Storke, and Mr. 
Harris and Ms. Blankenship from the TPO attended.  The purpose of the workshop was safer by design roads; it included 
biking, walking, micro-mobility and safer access to transit.  If we want to get to a Vision Zero, we need to start with an 
active transportation plan; she showed photos from the workshop and provided more details. 
 
Mr. Hall announced that on March 16, 2023, the Florida Transportation Disadvantaged Commission is holding an event 
in Tallahassee where they will be able to speak with legislators regarding transportation and other issues; five people 
are planning to go; Mr. Harris, Council Member Reinhart, himself and two other TDLCB members.  On the 21st, at 3:30 
pm at the Rehab Center for the Blind at 408 White Street, a new product will be presented; it is a smartphone app that 
a visually impaired person can aim at a traffic signal and it tells you when it is safe to cross.  The APS signals are very 
expensive and most areas around the country do not have them so if this app works, it will enable people to cross 
safely. 
 
Mr. Harris noted that TD Awareness Day is held at the Capitol in Tallahassee; meetings have been arranged with 
Senator Tom Wright, Representative Chase Tramont, and Representative Tom Leek.   
 
Mr. Mostert referred to the Active Transportation Workshop and noted it was a great event and the historical venue 
was amazing. 
 
Ms. Ardito announced the St. Johns River to Sea Loop Alliance is holding its annual Spring to Spring Trail Ride 
Celebration on March 18, 2023; last year, they had over 100 riders.  They may have a ride around Lake Monroe this 
year. 
 
Chairperson Aufdenberg stated a colleague of his travels Nova Road and makes a left-hand turn onto Clyde Morris 
Boulevard; it is very dark there at night and difficult to see pedestrians; he reported the issue to Volusia County’s Traffic 
Engineering Director, Mr. Jay Williams, and received a response within 48 hours that they will improve the overhead 
lighting and are looking to improve the signal timing.  
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VIII.     Adjournment 
 

The BPAC meeting adjourned at 4:12 p.m. 
 

 
River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization 

 
_______________________________________ 

Dr. Jason Aufdenberg, Chairperson 
Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) 

 
 
CERTIFICATE: 
The undersigned duly qualified and acting Recording Secretary of the River to Sea TPO certifies that the foregoing is a true 
and correct copy of the minutes of the February 8, 2023 regular meeting of the Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee 
(BPAC), approved and duly signed this 8th day of March 2023. 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Debbie Stewart, Recording Secretary 
River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization 
 
** A recording of the February 8, 2023 BPAC meeting is available upon request. 
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

MARCH 8, 2023 
 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
A. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF TRAIL FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES       
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 
In Florida, trails are valued as essential for transportation, economic development, 
tourism, recreation, and health.  The statewide network of trails relies on a blend of 
federal, state, and local investment.   
 
Mr. Ken Bryan, Senior Strategist for External Relations/Florida Director of the Rails-to-
Trails Conservancy, will provide an overview of trail funding opportunities.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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Funding Opportunities

BPAC meeting
March 8, 2023

Ken Bryan

Sr. Strategist for External Relations/Florida Director

ken@railstotrails.org

Railstotrails.org12



Florida’s Strengths as a Trails State

▪ Trails valued as essential for: 
▪ transportation 
▪ economic development/tourism
▪ recreation/health

▪ Hard commitments to clear priorities 
▪ 5-year work plan
▪ Typically programs near apportionment

▪ Blend of federal, state, local investment
▪ SUN Trail – RECENT LEGISLATION
▪ Transportation Alternatives match
▪ Local Manager
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Infrastructure Investment & Jobs Act (IIJA)

▪ $284 billion in new surface transportation investment
▪ Growth across modes, distribution channels
▪ Themes: climate, safety, equity
▪ Programs are starting to rollout

▪ New opportunities for trails, walk, bike
1. More money for existing programs
2. New focus on--

▪ connectivity
▪ equitable access

3. Policies promote safety & sustainability

14



Dedicated Active Transportation Funding Opportunities

1. Transportation Alternatives

2. Recreational Trails

3. Active Transportation Infrastructure Investment Program    NEW!
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Connectivity: the cutting edge

Connecting America’s Active Transportation System Act (S 684, HR 2991)

▪ $200M/yr direct federal grants for regional networks + spines between communities
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Transportation Alternatives in Infrastructure Bill

▪ Top funding source active 
transportation nationally
▪ Grants awarded by states/regions

▪ Avg. 70% increase over 5 years

▪ Equitable access
▪ Up to 5% for technical assistance

▪ Flexible match rates

▪ Limitations on transfers

▪ Maintenance
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Transportation Alternatives Grants in Florida

▪Current apportionment: $49,130,914 
▪ First year IIJA/BIL apportionment: $ 81,603,720
3rd highest TA apportionment in the country

▪ FY20 obligation rate: 120%
▪ FY21 obligation rate: 82.3%

▪Over 30 years, FL has awarded over $1.1 billion to 3,633 
projects at an average federal award of $307,275 
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Recreational Trails Program 

▪ Recreational fuel taxes 
dedicated to trails
▪ Non-motorized (30+%) & motorized 

(30+%) trails

▪ Construction and maintenance

▪ Florida: about $2.5 million/year

▪ Trail Advisory Committee

▪ DEP: Land & Recreation Grants
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Active Transportation Eligible Opportunities

▪ RAISE (formerly TIGER/BUILD)

▪ Reconnecting Communities Pilot Program

▪ Surface Transportation Block Grant Program

▪ Safe Streets for All/Highway Safety Improvement Program

▪ Safe Routes to School

▪ Carbon Reduction Program

▪ Congestion Mitigation & Air Quality Improvement Program

20



Preparing for IIJA/BIL

Think strategically!

▪ Consider full life-cycle costs

▪ Seek inclusion in plans

▪ Evaluate multiple programs for fit

▪ Know state programs & politics

▪ Review current TA & RTP project lists 
and obligation rates

▪ Transportation Alternatives

▪ Recreational Trails Program
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Track Record of Leadership

▪ Local elected officials

▪ Planning agencies

▪ Advocates
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Railstotrails.org
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   SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

MARCH 8, 2023 
 
 
IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 
B. UPDATE ON THE 2023 R2CTPO ANNUAL CALL FOR PROJECTS AND PROJECT 

PRIORITY PROCESS  
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 

Interested parties were invited to submit bicycle/pedestrian project applications on or 
before the February 28, 2023 deadline.  TPO staff will provide an update on project 
applications received during the current Call for Projects cycle and lead a discussion of 
the next steps. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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2023 Priority Project Process Schedule 

December 2, 2022 
• Issue Call for Projects/Notice of Funding Availability (12-1/2 weeks long).

January 17, 2023 

• TCC Meeting/Priority Project Process Workshop.

February 14, 2023 

• Deadline to submit draft project applications for TPO staff review in advance of application
deadline.

February 28, 2023 
• Application Deadline (4:00 p.m.).
• Project sponsors submit letter of support to retain projects on the List of Priority Projects

(LOPP) and updated cost estimates for unfunded projects/project phases on the LOPP.
• Project sponsors submit list of regionally significant projects for Transportation Regional

Incentive Program (TRIP) eligible projects

March 13 - April 14, 2023 
• TIP Subcommittee and BPAC Subcommittee meet separately to score/rank applications.

May 10, 2023 

• BPAC reviews preliminary rankings

May 16, 2023 
• CAC/TCC review preliminary rankings

May 24, 2023 
• TPO Board reviews recommended preliminary rankings

June 14, 2023 
• BPAC reviews/recommends rankings

June 20, 2023 
• CAC/TCC reviews/recommends rankings

June 28, 2023 
• TPO Board reviews/approves final rankings and adopts LOPP

July 1, 2023 
• Adopted LOPP submitted to FDOT
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              SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

MARCH 8, 2023 
 
V. STAFF COMMENTS 

→ BPAC Project Review Subcommittee Meeting 
→ Mobility Week 2022 Bicycle Lane Design Contest Winners 

               
VI. INFORMATION ITEMS                  

    
→ BPAC Attendance Record 
→ News Release-Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) Grant 
→ TPO Board Report 
→ TPO Outreach & Activities 

                         
VII. BPAC MEMBER COMMENTS  

VIII. ADJOURNMENT 

 
***The next meeting of the BPAC will be on Wednesday, April 12, 2023*** 
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BPAC Attendance Record 2023

Name Jan Fe
b

M
ar

Apr

M
ay

Ju
n

Ju
ly

Aug

Se
pt

Oct Nov

Dec Notes
Doug Hall x p x p Daytona Beach (appt. 3/12) (alt. appt. 02/14)
Terry Lodge x p x p DeBary (appt 8/2020)
Ted Wendler  Vice Chairperson x p x p DeLand (appt. 05/11)
Luis Leal x p x p  Deltona (appt 11/2021)
Paul Eik abs x p Flagler Beach (appt. 7/14) (alt appt 9/18)
Larry Coletti/Andy Dodzik x p x p Flagler County (appt 2/16)(re-appt 3/22)
Thomas Ryan exc x p Holly Hill (appt 9/19) (alt appt 5/2021)
Patrick McCallister exc abs Lake Helen (appt 2/22)
Nic Mostert x p x p New Smyrna Beach (appt. 03/15)
Bob Storke  x p x p Orange City (appt. 12/07)
Gayle Belin x p x p Ormond Beach (appt. 01/15 - 07/16)
Danielle Anderson/Andrew Dodzik x p x p Palm Coast (Appt. 02/16) (Alt appt 9/19)
Mark Oebbecke/Nancy Epps x p xp xv Ponce Inlet (Appt 12/2020) (alt appt 8/2021)
Christy Gillis x v x v South Daytona (appt. 01/16)
Roy Walters/Jason Aufdenberg Chairperson xv xp x p Volusia County At-Large (appt. 03/05) (alt. appt 07/12)
Maggie Ardito/Emery Jeffreys xp xp x p Volusia County D-1 (appt. 2/22) (alt 5/22)
Tim Grigsby x v x v Volusia County D-4 (appt 4/2021)
Chris Daun exc exc Volusia County Chair  (appt 3/2021)
Adam Mengel (non-voting) abs abs Flagler County (appt. 8/15/2021)
Gwen Perney (non-voting) x v x v Large City - Port Orange
John Cotton/Edie Biro (non-voting) x p x v Votran (appt. 07/13)(alt. appt. 02/16)
Jay Williams/Meghan Lindsey x v x p Volusia County  (09/2022) (alt appt 8/22)
Rob Brinson (non-voting) abs abs Volusia County School Board (appt. 01/16)
Stephanie Moss (non-voting) x v exc FDOT (appt 11/19)
PHYSICAL QUORUM Y Y

Vacancies LEGEND
Beverly Beach x = present
Bunnell p = present physically
Daytona Beach Shores v = present virtually
Edgewater abs = absent (unexcused)
Flagler County School Board exc = excused
Flagler County Transit
Oak Hill
Pierson
Port Orange
Volusia County D-2
Volusia County D-3
Volusia County D-5

January - December 2023
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 FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
Contact: Pamela Blankenship 
Community Outreach Coordinator 
Phone: 386-226-0422 ext. 20416 
Email:   Pblankenship@r2ctpo.org  
Website: www.r2ctpo.org     
Facebook: www.Facebook.com/RivertoSeaTPO  
 

River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (TPO)  
Awarded Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) Grant for Comprehensive Safety Action Plan 

 

On February 1, 2023, U.S. Transportation Secretary Pete Buttigieg announced $800 million in grant 
awards for communities through the first round of funding for the Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) 
grant program, part of President Biden’s 2021 Infrastructure Law which provides $5 billion over five 
years.  

The River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (TPO) is excited to announce that the TPO, in 
partnership with Volusia and Flagler Counties as joint applicants, is a recipient of this federal SS4A grant 
of $320,000 to develop a Comprehensive Safety Action Plan (CSAP) which will identify implementable 
strategies aimed at eliminating fatalities and serious injuries on our roadways. 

The purpose of the SS4A grant program is to improve roadway safety by significantly reducing or 
eliminating roadway fatalities and serious injuries through safety action plan development and 
implementation focused on all users, including pedestrians, bicyclists, public transportation users, 
motorists, personal conveyance, and micro-mobility users, and commercial vehicle operators.   
 

“While we continue to make our roads safer through education, project prioritization, and programming, 
we must take further action and work collectively with our member governments, agency partners, 
community stakeholders, and the public to develop an inclusive safe system approach to roadway 
safety,” said Ms. Colleen Nicoulin, River to Sea TPO Executive Director. “This grant provides the TPO with 
the opportunity to take the next step by developing a Vision Zero Action Plan for our communities that 
will serve as a roadmap in leading us to an ultimate vision of zero fatalities and serious injuries on our 
transportation system.” 
 

The CSAP will be developed through a collaborative effort and include a community outreach campaign 
that involves the public and community stakeholders throughout the process to collect diverse input and 
ensure equitable representation across the two-county region. 
 

For more information, please contact Pamela Blankenship at 386-226-0422 ext. 20416 or via email at 
PBlankenship@r2ctpo.org. 

 

# # #  
 

About the River to Sea TPO: The River to Sea TPO is the agency responsible for carrying out the urban 
transportation planning and programming process for the designated Metropolitan Planning Area (MPA). The 
TPO’s MPA includes all of Volusia County and the developed areas of eastern Flagler County, including Beverly 
Beach and Flagler Beach, as well as portions of the cities of Palm Coast and Bunnell.   
 

For additional information or media inquiries, contact Pamela Blankenship, River to Sea TPO Community Outreach 
Coordinator, at PBlankenship@r2ctpo.org or 386-226-0422 ext. 20416. 
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     Beverly Beach DeBary Flagler Beach New Smyrna Beach Palm Coast South Daytona 
Bunnell DeLand Flagler County Oak Hill Pierson Volusia County 
Daytona Beach Deltona Holly Hill Orange City Ponce Inlet  
Daytona Beach Shores Edgewater Lake Helen Ormond Beach Port Orange  

 

 

 

 
 

River to Sea TPO Board   
  Meeting Summary  

February 22, 2023 
 

 

• Discussed virtual meeting participation; announced moving forward that remote participation will be provided for 
extenuating circumstances on an individual basis 
 

• Approved a motion allowing members attending virtually to participate and vote 
 

• Approved the Consent Agenda including approval of the January 25, 2023 meeting minutes; Executive Director’s 
timesheet review report; letter of support for the Moving Florida Forward Infrastructure Initiative; letter of 
support for Amtrak grant application to the Federal Railroad Administration for the federal-state partnership for 
intercity passenger rail grant program; and a letter of support for the Votran Federal grant application to the 
Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Area of Persistent Poverty (AoPP) Program 

 
• Reviewed and approved the River to Sea TPO’s FY 2021/22 Independent Audit Report 

 
• Reviewed and approved Resolution 2023-04 adopting the 2023 River to Sea TPO safety data and targets  

 

• Reviewed and approved Resolution 2023-05 amending the FY 2022/23 to 2023/24 Unified Planning Work 
Program (UPWP) by roll call vote 
 

• Received a PowerPoint presentation of FDOT’s Resilience Action Plan 
 

• Received a PowerPoint presentation of I-95 interchanges at US 1 and LPGA Boulevard 
 

• The FDOT report was provided in the agenda; announced the FDOT SR A1A resilience team will be hosting a public 
meeting on March 8, 2023 in Volusia County and March 21, 2023 in Flagler County; and announced McInnis 
Elementary School in DeLeon Springs and Wadsworth Elementary School in Palm Coast were winners of the bike 
lane design challenge 
 

• Received the Executive Director’s report regarding the Moving Florida Forward Infrastructure Initiative; 
announced the TPO was awarded the Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) grant to develop a comprehensive 
safety action plan for Volusia and Flagler Counties; announced the TPO is relocating to the Florida Tennis Center 
and committee and board meetings will be held in the Airline Room at the Daytona Beach International Airport 
beginning in March 

 
 

The next River to Sea TPO Board meeting will be on Wednesday, March 22, 2023 at 9:00 am 
at the Airline Room at the Daytona Beach International Airport 
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The River to Sea TPO has moved!

River to Sea TPO Outreach & Activities
  www.R2CTPO.org February/March 2023 

The River to Sea TPO attended the
groundbreaking for the East International
Speedway Boulevard corridor improvement
project on Friday, February 17th. We joined
the Florida Department of Transportation,
the City of Daytona Beach, and others to
celebrate the revitalization of this important
corridor. Improvements will include road
beautification, safety improvements for
bicyclists and pedestrians, and improved
traffic flow. 

East International
Speedway Boulevard
Corridor Improvement

Project  Groundbreaking

The River to Sea TPO office has moved. Our new address is:
1 Deuce Court

Suite 100
Daytona Beach, FL 32124

All TPO Board, BPAC, CAC, and TCC meetings will be held
in the Daytona Beach International Airport Airline Room at:

700 Catalina Drive
Daytona Beach, FL 32114
Parking will be validated

The Executive Committee will be meeting at the TPO’s
current location: 1 Deuce Court, Daytona Beach FL 32124

The TDLCB will continue to meet at Votran.
Our phone number remains the same (386.226.0422).

Photo (right): East International Speedway
Boulevard Groundbreaking
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March 8: SR A1A Resiliency Plan Public Info Meeting:

The Casements, Ormond Beach; 5:30pm-7:00pm 

 (More info: click here)

March 16: Public Transportation & Transportation

Disadvantaged Awareness Day - Legislative Day: 

 The Capitol Courtyard, Tallahassee  

March 18: Ponce Preserves the Planet Event:  4401 S.

Peninsula Ave, Ponce Inlet; 10:00am - 1:00pm

March 21: SR A1A Resiliency Plan Public Info Meeting:

Wickline Center, Flagler Beach; 4:00pm - 7:00pm

March Events & Activities:

       (More info: click here)

       (More info: click here)

       (More info: click here)

Ongoing Projects, Studies, & Activities
Develop Non-motorized Traffic Count

Program

Regional Resiliency Action Plan

Implementation

Dunlawton Ave Eastbound Right Turn Lane @

South Swallowtail Dr FS (Port Orange)

Dunlawton Ave/Taylor Road Pedestrian

Streetlighting FS (Port Orange) 

Execution of Safe Streets for All (SS4A) Grant

River to Sea TPO Outreach & Activities
 www.R2CTPO.org   February/March 2023 

Follow Us!

Junior Chamber of Commerce Health Fair
The River to Sea TPO, in partnership with the Florida

Department of Transportation, staffed a table at the Junior

Chamber of Commerce Health Fair in Bunnell on Sunday,

February 26th. Bicycle safety discussions and tips were

provided to attendees and fourteen bicycle helmets 

were fitted and donated. 

Do you want more River to Sea
TPO news and information? 



Subscribe to the TPO's monthly newsletter

for more transportation news and
information. Simply click the link below, fill

out the form and sign up!
Click Here
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